


You’re never required to give up your protections from balance billing. You also aren’t required 
to get out-of-network care. You can choose a provider or facility in your plan’s network.

In New Jersey, you can also request treatment from an out-of-network health care 
professional/facility when an in-network health care professional/facility is unavailable 
through an appeal, often called a request for an “in-plan exception.” Please see the 
Department of Banking and Insurance’s guide at: https://nj.gov/dobi/appeal/. 

When Balance Billing Isn’t Allowed, You Also Have the Following Protections:

•	 You’re only responsible for paying your share of the cost (like the copayments, 
coinsurance and deductible that you would pay if the provider or facility was in-
network). Your health plan will pay any additional costs to out-of-network providers 
and facilities directly.

•	 Generally, your health plan must:

o	 Cover emergency services without requiring you to get approval for services in 
advance (also known as “prior authorization”).

o	 Cover emergency services by out-of-network providers.

o	 Base what you owe the provider or facility (cost-sharing) on what it would pay 
an in-network provider or facility and show that amount in your explanation of 
benefits.

o	 Count any amount you pay for emergency services or out-of-network services 
toward your in-network deductible and out-of-pocket limit.

If you believe you’ve been wrongly billed, you may call the federal agencies responsible  
for enforcing the federal balance billing protection law at: 800.985.3059 or visit  
cms.gov/nosurprises for more information about your rights under federal law.  
You may also file a complaint with the Department of Banking and Insurance:  
www.state.nj.us/dobi/consumer.htm. The federal phone number for information and 
complaints is: 800.985.3059.


